
Central African Republic: UN Special
Adviser condemns incitement of
violence and hatred

13 October 2017 – The United Nations Special Adviser on the Prevention of
Genocide has strongly condemned provocation of ethnic and religious hatred
armed groups and politicians in the Central African Republic and impressed
the need for urgent, concerted and coordinated steps to end violence, defuse
intercommunity tensions and alleviate the suffering of the civilian
population.

“I condemn in the strongest possible terms the manipulation and incitement to
ethnic and religious hatred instigated by armed groups and militias and
accomplice politicians, with the aim of establishing territorial control,
mobilizing combatants or extending their predatory instincts to private
property and the country’s economic resources,” said Special Adviser Adama
Dieng, in a statement (originally in French).

“All victims made it clear to me that their wish was to live together in
peace and harmony with all the people of the Central African Republic.”

The Special Adviser’s visited the country from 6 to 11 October amid reports
of serious violations of human rights and international humanitarian law,
including sexual violence, for allegedly belonging to certain ethnic,
religious and/or armed groups as well as the manipulation of religion, ethnic
sensibilities and community origins from the south-east to the north-west of
the country.

During the visit, Mr. Dieng met with authorities, including the country’s
President, and raised concerns he observed regarding the seriousness and
scope of the criminal atrocities committed with impunity by armed groups.

The President, according to the Special Adviser, underscored his
determination to continue the dialogue with the armed groups, in order to
ensure that they put down their weapons.

Further, Mr. Dieng urged everyone to condemn the unacceptable manipulations
that seek to divide the society, and called on the Government and all parties
commit to dialogue, but without sacrificing the need to strengthen the rule
of law, to restore good governance and to combat impunity.

“Any individual responsible for criminal atrocities or incitement to commit
such atrocities will sooner or later have to assume criminal responsibility
for their acts and face national or international justice,” he stressed.

In the statement, Mr. Dieng also condemned attacks against the UN
Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in the CAR (known by its
French acronym, MINUSCA) and humanitarian personnel.
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INTERVIEW: Haiti on path to stability,
development thanks to UN mission, says
envoy

13 October 2017 – After 13 years, the United Nations Stabilization Mission in
Haiti (MINUSTAH) will close its doors on 15 October. The Mission was
established by the Security Council at a time when State authority had been
weak and limited to parts of the capital, Port-au-Prince, with the three
branches of power either non-functional or non-existent, and a national
police force that was overwhelmed by the multiple threats to public order and
the rule of law.

Today, the Haitian people enjoy a considerable degree of security and greater
stability; political violence has diminished; armed gangs no longer hold the
population hostage, thanks in part to the work of the 14,000-strong national
police; and all three branches of power are in place.

“Haiti is now in a position to move forward and consolidate the stability
that has been obtained, as a framework for continued social and economic
development,” says Sandra Honoré, the Secretary-General’s Special
Representative for Haiti and head of MINUSTAH.

Next week will see the beginning of a smaller successor mission – the UN
Mission for Justice Support in Haiti (MINUJUSTH) – which is mandated by the
Security Council to assist the Government in strengthening rule of law
institutions, reinforcing national police capacities, and engaging in human
rights monitoring, reporting and analysis.

On the eve of MINUSTAH’s closure, Ms. Honoré spoke with UN News about the
Mission’s contributions to the Haitian Government and people, what continued
UN support to the fight against cholera will look like, and how the UN is
perceived in the small Caribbean nation.

VIDEO: Special Representative Sandra Honoré highlights some of MINUSTAH’s
major achievements.

UN News: What does the departure of the UN Mission represent for Haiti?

Sandra Honoré: The departure of MINUSTAH represents, on the one hand, that
the stabilization mandate entrusted to the Mission by the Security Council
has been met, and that Haiti is now in a position to move forward and
consolidate the stability that has been obtained, as a framework for
continued social and economic development.
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Haiti is now in a position to move forward and consolidate the
stability that has been obtained.

The Security Council in taking the decision to close MINUSTAH – which has
been operating and cooperating with the Haitian authorities and the Haitian
people for 13 years, also in recognition of certain weaknesses that still
exist in the justice and rule of law areas – has decided to establish the
United Nations Mission for Justice Support in Haiti. It is my hope that the
opportunity will be seized by the Government and people of Haiti to use the
contribution of the new UN Mission to advance and to consolidate rule of law
in Haiti.

UN News: What do you think was MINUSTAH’s strongest contribution to the
Haitian people?

Sandra Honoré: MINUSTAH’s strongest contribution was to support the Haitian
people with the provision of a secure and stable environment; to support them
with the professionalization of the Haitian National Police, which numbered
some 3,300 when MINUSTAH was established. They now are at 14,000 and by the
end of 2017 will reach a minimum level of 15,000. The percentage of women in
the police force has also increased: there are now 9 per cent female police
officers in a country where the female members of the population number 52
per cent. It is important that the Haitian National Police also reflect the
population as a whole.

Brazilian peacekeepers with MINUSTAH arrive in Cité Soleil for a joint
security operation with the Haitian National Police to crack down on criminal
activity in key areas of the capital, Port-au-Prince, in July 2011. UN
Photo/Victoria Hazou

The Mission was also able to support the electoral processes in the country.
During 13 years, we saw the handover – on three occasions – from one
democratically-elected President to another, including from one elected
President to another from the opposition in 2011. The most recent handover
being to President Jovenel Moïse, who assumed office in February this year.
The fact that the democratic process has started to become stronger, to
consolidate itself. The fact that the three powers of the State are now
functioning: the executive; the elected parliament; and the judiciary.

I think these are the legacy of MINUSTAH and the elements of the support that
the Mission was able to provide to the Haitian Government, and above all to
the Haitian people, as they strive for a better standard of living.

UN News: The UN launched a strategy to help Haiti tackle cholera. What will
the UN support look like once MINUSTAH leaves, and what is the current state
of relations between the UN and Haitians?

Sandra Honoré: The support strategy of the United Nations for the Government
of Haiti, as the Government moves to work toward eliminating the transmission
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of cholera, will continue even after MINUSTAH leaves. This support was not
only provided through MINUSTAH but also, importantly, through the UN
agencies, funds and programmes, such as UNICEF and the Pan-American Health
Organization (PAHO) – the regional arm of the World Health Organization
(WHO).

Argentinian peacekeepers with MINUSTAH administer medical aid to residents of
Les Cayes affected by Hurricane Matthew in October 2016. UN Photo/Logan
Abassi

The Secretary-General announced in December of 2016 the new approach of the
Organization to support the Government of Haiti. This involves the two
tracks: one dealing with the treatment of cholera, and infrastructure for
water and sanitation – which is sadly lacking in the country; and the second
track of material assistance for communities most affected.

In June of this year, the Secretary-General appointed Assistant Secretary-
General Josette Sheeran as his Special Envoy for Haiti. One of the tasks will
be precisely to work to support the new approach and to support the
mobilization of resources that will be required to pursue the new approach.

MINUSTAH’s strongest contribution was to support the Haitian people
with the provision of a secure and stable environment.

The Secretary-General has also asked Member States to forego the return to
them of unexpended balances, for example from the MINUSTAH 2015-2016 budget,
to be used on the new approach.

It is my hope that Member States will respond positively to the call from the
Secretary-General, and that the work of the Special Envoy will go beyond the
support for cholera and also involve the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable
Development and the goals that Haiti has for its development within the
framework of the 2030 Agenda.

UN News: How is the UN perceived currently and what are relations like
between the UN and the Haitian people?

Sandra Honoré: The relations between the UN and the Haitian people are
positive. In the time that I have been there I have been able to interact
with Haitians from all sections of the society at all levels – even those who
may have some difficulty, philosophically let’s say, with the fact that a
peacekeeping mission is functioning in the country. But they all acknowledge
the contribution that MINUSTAH has been able to make to a safe and secure
environment and to stabilization in the country, which saw a period of
sustained disturbances in 2004 which led to the establishment MINUSTAH.

So, I see a relationship that is positive and I see a desire on the part of
the Haitian people to see the United Nations contributing more to development
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and the development objectives of the country.

At REBUILD Globally in the capital, Port-au-Prince, workers fabricate sandals
made of recycled tires, an employment and vocational training programme
partially funded by a Quick Impact Project grant from MINUSTAH. UN
Photo/Victoria Hazou

UN News: As head of the Mission, does any particular memory stand out?

Sandra Honoré: I spent a lot of time after I arrived in Haiti in July 2013
working with my colleagues in MINUSTAH and in the UN system in the country,
including UNDP, UNOPS and UN Women, on the electoral question together with
the provisional electoral council.

There were some moments that were very difficult. The electoral process, as
you know, started in August 2015 and was not concluded until January 2017.
There was a presidential election in October 2015 which was rerun so that the
verification process could be conducted. At the end of it, President Moïse
was declared the winner in the first round of the rerun presidential
election, and following that the appointment of the President on 7 February
and the installation of his Government on 22 March – I think that was a
particularly gratifying moment because it was a moment that demonstrated that
the attention and ‘stick-to-it-iveness’, as it were, that had to be applied
to ensure that the electoral process was completed, that that was in fact
done and that Haiti was now on the path to be able to concentrate on her
development, and that was certainly a moment of gratification.

Chile becomes latest nation to
resettle Syrian refugees through UN-
backed programme

13 October 2017 – Sixty-six Syrian adults and children arrived in Santiago,
Chile from Lebanon on Thursday, making the South American country the newest
to resettle Syrian refugees under a United Nations-backed programme.

“We congratulate Chile’s Government and society for extending their hand in
solidarity with Syrian refugees in need and for participating in the response
of the international community to one of the greatest humanitarian crises
since the Second World War,” Michele Manca di Nissa, regional representative
of the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), said.

At Santiago airport, Chilean President Michelle Bachelet welcomed the
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refugees.

“The State of Chile has the obligation, but also the privilege, of extending
its hand, because we are a land of democracy, peace and respect,” Ms.
Bachelet said in her welcome message, expressing wish that the refugees, step
by step, start leaving behind their fear, pain and uncertainty, and find a
land that welcomes them with friendship and good will.

The Syrian refugees attended a pre-departure orientation session delivered by
experienced trainers at the International Organization for Migration (IOM).
These sessions help to prepare the refugees for their initial period of
resettlement by providing them with accurate information about life in Chile,
as well as by helping refugees develop realistic expectations about their
future.

They will be hosted in two different communities in Chile: Villa Alemana,
some 100 kilometers northwest of the capital, Santiago, and Macul in the
central-eastern part of the Greater Santiago area.

The adults and children will all receive intensive Spanish-language classes
and help from psycho-social professionals of the Vicaría de Pastoral Social
Caritas, the organization responsible for following up and helping them
integrate.

The children will attend local schools and kindergartens from March next
year, while the adults will be helped to find employment to speed up their
integration and ensure their and their families’ autonomy and self-
sufficiency.

Chile’s Syrian resettlement programme aims to resettle 120 highly vulnerable
Syrian refugees from Lebanon.

Libya: UN agencies scale up response
in as fighting displaces thousands in
Sabratha region

13 October 2017 – United Nations relief agencies have upped their response in
western Libya’s Sabratha region following intensification of conflict that
has already driven over 15,000 people from their homes.

“Because of the conflict, many of the normal systems that people depend on to
meet their daily needs have ceased to function,” said Richard Ragan, the head
of the UN World Food Programme (WFP) country office in Libya, in a news
release.
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“[Our] support gives hope to those most in need and offers life-saving food
assistance during a period when help is most urgently needed.”

With its partners on the ground, the UN emergency food relief agency has
delivered enough food to feed some 1,500 people who have been most affected
by the fighting. It is providing food assistance to almost 300 families, with
each ration offering a family of five a month’s supply of rice, pasta, wheat
flour, chickpeas, vegetable oil, sugar and tomato paste.

In 2017, WFP aims to assist 175,000 Libyans suffering from food insecurity.
It has prioritized the most vulnerable families, especially the internally
displaced people, returnees and refugees, as well as households headed by
unemployed women, but needs $9.2 million to continue its food assistance
operations in the country for the next six months.

Similarly, the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) has
also displaced emergency assistance including sleeping bags, hygiene kits,
food and blankets to respond to the immediate needs. It has also deployed
staff to various locations to assess needs.

“The most pressing needs include psychological first aid, emergency medical
care, food, water, core relief items and shelter, as many refugees and
migrants, including children and vulnerable individuals, are sleeping out in
the open,” Andrej Mahecic, a spokesperson for the UN refugee agency, told
reporters at a regular news briefing in Geneva.

However, information from the ground points to a very grim picture –
individuals are suffering from trauma, injuries and diseases, and many are
without proper clothing or shoes. There are also unaccompanied and separated
children, with some children reporting the recent loss of their parents.

Located 80 kilometres (about 50 miles) west of the Libyan capital Tripoli,
Sabratha city has been the location of three weeks of fierce fighting. The
hostilities are reported to have damaged or destroyed over 500 houses and
displaced more than 3,000 Libyan families and stranded over 10,000 refugees
and migrants, who are need of urgent assistance.

In 2017, WFP aims to assist 175,000 Libyans whose food insecurity means they
do not know where their next meal is coming from.

UN ramps up aid delivery amid new
surge of Rohingya refugees in
Bangladesh

13 October 2017 – The speed and scale of people fleeing Myanmar has triggered
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a humanitarian emergency in Bangladesh, where hundreds of thousands of
refugees now depend on humanitarian assistance for shelter, food, water and
other life-saving needs, says the United Nations migration agency.

“The seriousness of the situation cannot be over-emphasized,” said
International Organization for Migration (IOM) Bangladesh Chief of Mission
Sarat Dash in a press statement.

According to the IOM-hosted Inter Sector Coordination Group (ISCG) of aid
agencies, an estimated 536,000 people have fled Myanmar and arrived in Cox’s
Bazar over the past 47 days. Numbers spiked again when some 15,000 more
crossed into Bangladesh between 9-11 October.

Prior to the August influx, infrastructure and basic services in Cox’s Bazar
were already under strain as it hosted over 200,000 displaced Rohingya.

“These people are malnourished and there is insufficient access to clean
water and sanitation in many of the spontaneous sites. They are highly
vulnerable. They have fled conflict, experienced severe trauma and are now
living in extremely difficult conditions,” underscored Mr. Dash.

With many of the new arrivals requiring immediate health assistance, agencies
have appealed for $48 million to scale up primary health care in the new
settlements over the next six months.

“The risk of an outbreak of communicable disease is very high given the
crowded living conditions and the lack of adequate clean water and
sanitation,” said IOM Senior Regional Health Officer Patrick Duigan, pointing
out that maternal, newborn and child health care are also in desperately
short supply.

While almost all new arrivals need non-food items, the spike in migrants is
also overwhelming existing water, sanitation and hygiene facilities.

With the population in multiple sites and settlements more than doubling
since 25 August, there is tremendous pressure on existing settlements,
resulting in a huge site management need for some 700,000 people, costing an
estimated $65 million, according to ISCG site management agencies.

Meanwhile, former UN Secretary-General Kofi Annan, in his capacity as Chair
of the Advisory Commission on Rakhine state, is in New York to brief a
closed-door session of the Security Council on the situation. He is expected
to speak to reporters after the meeting.

Collecting refugee data

At the same time, the Office of the High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR)
has been working with the Government in a new ‘family counting’ exercise to
collect data on the estimated 536,000 newly-arrived refugees and their needs.

“The exercise will enable the Government, UNHCR and other agencies to have a
better understanding of the size and breakdown of the population and where
they are located,” UNHCR spokesperson Andrej Mahecic told reporters at
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today’s regular press briefing in Geneva.

“It is key for getting the right aid to the right people. It will also help
flag refugees with special protection needs, such as single mothers with
small infants, people with disabilities, or children and elderly refugees who
are on their own,” he added.

The exercise has so far counted 17,855 families – more than 70,000
individuals. It is currently being carried out in the Balukhali Extension and
Kutupalong Extension camps and should cover an estimated 525,000 people over
the coming weeks.

Mr. Mahecic said that UNHCR is working closely with refugee community leaders
on presenting information to the new arrivals and providing equipment and the
database. The data will, in turn, be shared with other service providers.

Meanwhile, IOM, UNHCR and the UN Office for Coordination of Humanitarian
Affairs (OCHA) are organizing a donor pledging conference to raise $434
million for the immediate needs of the refugees and the local communities
hosting them.
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